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Abstract

Good reading skills enable understanding of
a piece of writing. According to Malaysian Curriculum
Development Department [31], reading skill is one of the
focus language skills. However, pupils are showing least
interest in reading particularly English materials. This
paper aimed to examine the effectiveness of using Seesaw,
an online application, to increase the interest of reading for
Year 3(9-year-old) ESL pupils in a school in Selangor.
Seesaw is a digital portfolio that empowers pupils by
providing them with a platform to showcase their learning
in school. With Seesaw, pupils could learn from the
feedback of their peers and teacher regardless of the time
frame and geographical factors. This virtual platform has
gained pupils’ motivation to present on a reading task and
aroused their interest in accomplishing reading tasks. This
research is only focused on the effectiveness of using
Seesaw to increase the interest of pupils in reading in Seri
Kembangan, Selangor area. The data were collected from
interviews and questionnaires with the adaptation of action
research model by Kemmis and McTaggart. A total of 30
Year 3 pupils who are studying in the same school were
purposively selected as the sampling of the study. Results
have shown that the interest of pupils in reading is
increased after using Seesaw. Hence, further study is
needed to ascertain the effectiveness of using Seesaw in
other language skills. Future studies with more participants
from different levels are also needed to generalise the
findings to a larger population and provide a deeper insight.
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1. Introduction
In recent years, there has been an increased focus on
reading skills among primary pupils. This can be seen
when countries around the world participated in
international reading tests. The Progress in International
Reading Literacy Study (PIRLS) in 2018 [1], an
international reading assessment participated by fifty

countries around the world, shown more than half of the
PIRLS 2016 countries (almost 95 percent of the students)
demonstrated fundamental reading skills. One of the key
findings from the results was good readers had positive
attitudes toward reading and this can lead to better
development of reading comprehension skills and
strategies. These findings showed the importance of
reading in developing literacy skills and improving the
proficiency of the language.
However, learners who showed less interest in reading is
regarded as one of the ESL classroom issues. It had raised
concerns among educators, academics and education
officers to urgently call for strategies to cultivate reading
habits and interests among Malaysian students [2]. Pupils
are showing least interest in reading due to limited
classroom language opportunity, low immersive language
environment and negligence of extensive reading out of the
classroom [3]. Besides, the researchers also noticed that
pupils in their school have a higher tendency in reading
books in pupils’ native language than to read in English.
Apart from that, the researchers also often encounter
problems when communications with parents take place.
Most of the time, parents are unaware of their children’s
performance in school until they were contacted because of
the misbehaviour or learning problems faced by their
children in school. Consequently, the performance of the
pupils in school contradicted with the perceptions of their
parents towards them, leading shocking parents.
To alleviate this problem, Seesaw, a digital platform that
enabled pupils to demonstrate and share their reading
experience, is employed in this study to increase pupils’
reading interest. This is in line with a study by Yunus, et al.
[4], suggested that ICT can be used as a useful tool to
enhance the learning process. This collaborative platform
not only allowed pupils to share experience, exchange
ideas or give compliments to their peers’ work but also
aroused their interest in the task assigned. It compiled
pupils’ work as a digital portfolio for teachers to evaluate
pupils’ reading skill and give feedback correspondingly for
pupils to revise their reading tasks. Furthermore, it also
provided a platform to keep parents on the loop and allow
parents to play a part by showing acknowledgement in
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children’s reading tasks. Hence, this study aimed to
explore the effectiveness of Seesaw in increasing the
pupils’ reading interest in ESL classroom.

2. Literature Review
2.1. Seesaw
Seesaw, a digital platform, empowers pupils to
demonstrate and share learning, unlock creative thinking
for all students in any subjects, gain insights for teachers to
acquaint themselves to the strength and growth of the
pupils and last but not least, engage families in
conversations-centered on students’ learning [5]. It is a free
application which enables pupils to capture and present
their work in a digital portfolio, eases teachers’ job in
monitoring pupils’ progression and allows parents to leave
constructive comments and feedback on pupils’ work. It
also works as a shared platform where pupils could work
collaboratively with their peers by giving reflective
comments to their friends. According to Yunus, et al. [6],
the integration of ICT in teaching was said to encourage
learners’ independence and self-discovery skills.
Furthermore, this online application also works as a tool
which makes learning more flexible despite time and
geographical factors [7]. Hence, this is indeed a useful
approach to promote self-improvement among pupils.
Other than improving the pupils’ performance and
interest, Seesaw, the digital portfolio also promotes
teachers’ reflection and growth. Melland and Volden [8]
described portfolios as an approach to document teaching
effectiveness based on materials chosen, presented and
organized by the teacher. This is coherent with what
suggested by Murray [9], that a portfolio is useful in
promoting professional development among teachers and it
inspires and directs personal renewal and growth, allowing
teachers to review, keep and track on their personal
development in their teaching and learning.
In a nutshell, Seesaw, the online platform, obtains great
potential in promoting teaching and learning for both
pupils and teachers. Therefore, it is chosen as the
intervention in this study to arouse the interest of pupils in
the reading classroom.
2.2. Importance of Interest in Reading
Interest is relatively interacting between certain aspects
of an individual’s environment and the individual himself
and is, therefore, content specific [10]. Interest is seen as
containing two components, namely the cognitive and the
affective component of the individual. It is known as an
affective component where it causes an influential effect on
cognitive functioning and determines the academic
performance of the individual. A study shows both interest
and effort are oppositional and complementary [11]. For
instance, pupils who find a particular task interesting tend

to complete it in a shorter period compared to those who
have less interest and motivation in the same task. In other
words, with sufficient interest, pupils are more likely to
establish a better understanding in learning [12], and in this
case, reading skills.
One of the goals in teaching reading is to develop the
desire to read in children so they will become life-long
readers [13]. Meanwhile, Coan [14] stated situational
interest focuses on the environment and contextual factors.
In reading classrooms, teachers play a crucial role in
providing time for pupils to enjoy and appreciate good
reading materials and increase their exposure to literature.
Teachers are also presumed to seize for the pupils’
attention and stimulate their curiosity to promote their
interest. Studies have shown the interest of pupils is the
primary influence of learning. Similarly, it can transform
the low achievers to high performers. Hence, to develop
efficient and self-motivated readers, teachers should have
appropriate approaches and methods to encourage pupils to
read more in school and at home, and create more
enjoyable reading experiences in order to cultivate interest
in reading.
2.3. Previous Studies Related to Reading Classroom
Reading is one of the most important elements in literacy
development as it opens up knowledge opportunities and
provides enjoyment. However, in parallel with changes in
society, economy and culture, the concept of reading and
reading literacy have been revised. It no longer particularly
refers to an ability to be acquired in school. Instead, the
new concept of learning has transformed into a practice of
lifelong learning, including reading literacy.
Reading literacy is also viewed as an expanding set of
knowledge, skills and strategies that individuals build on
throughout life in various contexts, through interaction
with their peers and the wider community [15]. In other
words, learning to read is learning to use the language to
comprehend a written text. However, not all reading
experiences may be pleasurable for ESL readers as they
might face difficulties in understanding a text [16]. To
understand a text, readers need knowledge of morphology,
phonology, syntax and lexicology, to comprehend the
overall idea of the text and its components as a systemic,
functional language [17]. In the long run, reading results in
a knowledgeable future generation that spurs the country
towards an era of globalization [18].
With the policy of 21st century learning, there has been a
keen interest in using technologies in education, and in
getting knowledge on how they would affect the
educational outcome of classrooms and learners [19]. It is
also believed that teaching-learning process can be
enhanced where learners are attracted by the mobility,
accessibility and privacy in educational technologies [20].
In Malaysia, concerns were raised over low literacy
attainment in English language among Malaysia learners.
According to a survey conducted by Malaysia National
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Library in 2005 [21], an average Malaysian only reads
approximately two books in a year. This shocking fact has
alarmed the country and identified as one of the factors for
low literacy among Malaysians, including their
competency in English, which these two are closely
related.
To elucidate this problem, measures were taken by the
Ministry of Education through the launching of Malaysia
Education Blueprint 2013-2025 [22], where it highlights on
the achievement for 100% basic bilingual (Bahasa
Malaysia and English Language) literacy proficiency after
three years of formal schooling among learners. Hence,
apart from making the pupils autonomous learners, the
study aims to arouse pupils’ interest and motivation in the
reading classroom.

3. Research Methodology
This study adopted the action research model designed
by Stephen Kemmis and McTaggart. This framework
consists of four stages which are planning, action and
observation and reflection. Later, the effectiveness of the
cycle was evaluated and the plan was revised in order to
carry on the second cycle.
Firstly, the researchers identified the existing problem in
this study which is the low achievement in reading skill
among 9-year-old primary school pupils. Purposive
sampling method was employed in this research as it
allowed the researcher to select a specific group that will be
able to provide data and relevant information for the
research [23]. In order to study the effectiveness of Seesaw
in arousing the reading interest among the Year 3 ESL
pupils in a primary school in Selangor, the researchers
conducted a survey of the book-reading frequency among
9-year-old pupils in a week. Later, thirty pupils with low
reading frequency (0-3 books in a week) and low reading
performance (who are able to read short simple texts with a
lot of support from the teacher) were selected as the
respondents of this study.
Next, in the action and observe stage, the researchers
carried out the reading activity and the recordings of the
activities were uploaded in Seesaw. Through this tool,
pupils’ recordings were viewed by themselves, their peers
and parents. Parents were acknowledged on the update of
their child’s task and comments were required. Meanwhile,
respondents were asked to view their peers’ reading tasks
and constructive comments were highly encouraged as
their feedback. Respondents were also allowed to upload
more reading tasks after reflecting themselves based on the
comments given by their teacher, peers and parents.
The data was collected in stage three. Questionnaire and
interviews were conducted before and after the action and
observation stage and later analyzed by the researchers. A
12-item questionnaire was adopted to identify pupils’
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attitude in reading. Before the collection of data, the
questionnaire was piloted by two experts in the field. Also,
to ensure the questions are comprehensive without any
ambiguity among the 9 year-old respondents, the
questionnaire was administered with the guidance of a
teacher to provide a further explanation when the
respondents faced vocabulary comprehension challenges
and other hiccups. To obtain detailed information of the
respondents’ perception, an interview which consists of 5
questions was conducted and later transcribed to support
and further explain the data collected throughout the study.
In the final stage, reflection was done by the researchers on
the efficacy of using Seesaw to increase the interest of
reading among the students
To carry out the survey, the researchers employed a
quantitative approach to collect data using a questionnaire.
This survey consisted of two sections. The first section
solicited demographic information of the respondents
while the second section is to know their attitude towards
reading with the choice of “Yes”, “Not sure” and “No”. To
analyse the data collected, percentages were employed to
present the perceptions of respondents towards reading and
the factors affecting their reading attitude.

4. Findings and Discussion
In the findings and discussion part, the researchers
analyzed the data collected from the survey of the students
and the data are presented in table form.
Table 1.

Demographic Profile of Respondents

Gender

Duration of Reading English Materials

Male

17

Female

13

1 – 3 years

5

4 – 6 years

19

7 – 9 years

6

In this study, there are 17 male respondents and 13
female respondents. However, there is no gender
comparison in this study and hence, no quota was set for
each gender. Meanwhile, the duration of reading English
materials of all the respondents are tabulated in Table 1.
Only 6 of the respondents started reading English materials
when they were 0 to 2 years old while 19 of them were
exposed to English reading materials since 3 years old.
Also, there are 5 of them only started to read English
materials since they were 7 years old. This indicates that
most of them (from 3 to 9 years old) only exposed to
English reading materials when they started pre-school and
primary education while studies shown literacy
development that started early has a high correlation with
school achievement [24]. Through the early exposure of
English reading materials, children are believed to have
better achievement in the language.
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Table 2.
Item

Attitudes to Reading (Pre and Post Activity)
(Pre- Implementation)

(Post- Implementation)

Yes

Not sure

No

Yes

Not sure

No

1

I like reading stories.

68%

25%

7%

84%

14%

2%

2

I do not like reading books.

58%

24%

18%

48%

14%

38%

3

I like reading comics or
magazines.

40%

6%

54%

43%

6%

51%

4

I think reading is difficult.

74%

0%

26%

52%

0%

48%

5

I like watching TV better than
reading books.

68%

2%

30%

66%

0%

34%

6

I like going to the library.

52%

5%

43%

79%

1%

20%

56%

5%

39%

61%

1%

38%

89%

3%

8%

91%

2%

7%

0%

69%

61%

0%

39%

7
8

I have a lot of books to read at
home.
I like to have my teacher or
parents to read with me.

9

I think reading is fun.

31%

10

I like reading with friends.

64%

6%

30%

79%

2%

19%

11

I like reading alone.

44%

10%

46%

43%

1%

56%

12

I think reading is boring.

69%

0%

31%

41%

0%

59%

In Table 2, the findings have shown the attitudes of
respondents to reading before and after Seesaw activities.
Before the activity, pupils are found having less interest in
reading books. There are only 68% of them like reading
stories while 58% of them do not like reading books. At the
same time, 74% think that reading is difficult for them and
69% think reading is a boring activity. During the
pre-activity interview, one of the pupils stated that “There
are too many words that I don’t understand”, followed by
another pupil saying, “I prefer playing on games than
reading”. Pupils with less interest in reading activities are
found unable to recognize the words which retard reading
and cause difficulty in comprehension of the text [25].
After the implementation step, the number of pupils who
like reading stories has increased to 84%. Also, after the
use of Seesaw, the number of pupils who think reading is
difficult has decreased to 52%. This indicates that reading
activities carried out by teachers in school could cultivate
pupils’ reading interest. This finding is also coherent with
the findings of the Ontario Government [26] which
concluded that learning to read must be taught in school in
order to equip pupils to achieve a more advantage
academic success.
On the other hand, 68% of the pupils responded that they
prefer watching TV than reading books. Loan [27]
commented that new technology like television, computer
and cell phone has posed a threat to reading habits. In the
pre-activity interview, one of the pupils commented, “I
only like watching dramas on TV”; while the other one
stated, “Watching Youtubers’ videos is more fun than
reading books.” While after the implementation of Seesaw,
the percentage of pupils who prefer reading books than
watching TV has increased from 30% to 34%. One pupil
commented during the post-activity interview, “I did not
know that reading can be interesting,” while the other

pupils said, “Now I think reading is much more meaningful
than watching Youtube or TV programmes.” The
researchers suggested that the integration of technology in
arousing pupils’ reading interest has shown positive effect
when the compatible online application is employed. This
finding reflects the study by Biancarosa & Griffiths [28],
who suggested that technology can be conceptualized as
affording tools that teachers can deploy in their quest to
create young readers.
One of the findings from Table 2 shown that pupils find
themselves are more pleased to go to the library after using
Seesaw. In light of the Nilam reading programme which
aimed to inculcate the reading habit among school pupils
launched by the Ministry of Education in 1999 [32], the
pupils are arranged to go into the library once a week to
read under the guidance of a teacher. Before the Seesaw
activity, only 52% of the pupils responded that they like
going to the library. During the pre-implementation
interview, one of the pupils said, “I dislike it when I am
forced to read” while another pupil stated, “I always wish I
can complete my school work during this period instead of
reading.” In this case, the reason for reading is external
motivation [33]. Meanwhile, in the post-activity
questionnaire, researchers found that an increment of 27%
was shown on the same item. More pupils started to find
pleasure in reading after the use of Seesaw. During the
post-activity interview, pupil A commented, “I started to
look forward to going to the library on this day,” while
pupil B said, “I do not feel odd anymore during this period
in the library. It is because I find reading more interesting
than before.” On the other hand, pupil C also responded, “I
now borrow books from the library and look forward to
share my readings in Seesaw.” These findings reflected
that pupils start to spend more time reading when they are
provided with a platform to boost their intrinsic motivation.
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This has shown that intrinsically motivated pupils tend to
spend more time reading than those who have low intrinsic
motivation for reading [34].
Next, only 56% of the pupils responded that they have a
lot of books to read at home. While in the post-activity
survey, an increment of 5% was shown. Although the raise
of percentage here does not guarantee a significant
difference in interest gain in this study, the researchers
suggested that the number of books at home does make an
influence on raising the interest of reading as children need
a conducive reading environment. This is in line with Bano,
et al. [29], who supported that parents play a pivotal role in
developing children’s reading skills by providing a better
reading environment at home. In the post-activity interview,
pupil A was seen excited and commented, “We feel reading
is fun now and so we ask our parents to buy more books to
read at home” while pupil B stated, “I asked my mom to
make a little reading corner for me so that I can spend more
time reading there.” As concluded by MacAulay [35], the
physical environment does make an influence on students’
behaviour and attitudes in learning. In this case, a
conducive reading environment at home is essential to
inculcate reading interest in pupils.
Apart from that, 64% of the pupils like reading with
friends; 89% stated that they like to read with their parents
or teacher while only 44% like reading alone. As
mentioned by one of the respondents, “I am interested
when I can discuss what I have read with my friends,” and
the other one stated, “I am happy to have my dad to read
beside me”. These findings showed that pupils find it more
interesting and motivated to read when there are reading
companions. The findings are also supported by Cremin, et
al. [30] who commented that reading pleasure in children is
strongly influenced by relationships between children,
teachers, families and communities. After the activity is
carried out, the percentage of pupils who like reading with
friends has increased from 64% to 79% while 91% prefer
reading companions after using Seesaw. Since this
application is a tool that promotes collaboration and
communication skills among users, children do find having
reading companions makes reading more fun. This is also
shown in one of the post-activity interviews where a pupil
stated, “I wish I can read with friends and teachers every
day” and the other one stated, “I look forward to reading
activity in the class now.” The findings are also coherent
with Bano, et al.’s [29] findings which concluded that
shared reading activities contribute delightful reading
experience and fluency reading with expressions in
children.

5. Conclusions
This paper discussed about the effect of Seesaw (an
application tool) on increasing the interest of pupils in
reading. The findings which are obtained through

2395

interviews and surveys conducted in this study have clearly
shown that the use of Seesaw is indeed helpful in arousing
the interest of pupils in reading. Besides, this tool is indeed
beneficial to educators who are facing the same issues
worldwide where pupils responded that they are showing
more interest in learning after Seesaw is employed. This
study also showed how reading activities could enhance
pupils’ reading experience and enabled them to more
effective communication and meaningful learning.
This research highly encourages all key stakeholders to
implement strategies and employ technology resources that
will empower pupils in becoming successful learners as
reading is indispensable and a valuable asset to any child
who desires to explore the universe and to be
knowledgeable [25]. For instance, to create a conducive
environment to facilitate pupils in reading books (e.g.
reading corners around the school, programs in
collaboration with public libraries) and encourage parents
to establish a share-reading relationship with their children
at home. In doing so, pupils could be given alternative
ways to foster the love for reading and contributing to
higher academic achievement in return.
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